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The Publication of the Hamlin Lake Preservation Societyð Fall 2015 

Bits & Pieces Around the Lake 

 

Work on the Admiral Point erosion control project should begin as soon as the water level is 
lower. A shallow water boat ramp is planned that will accommodate  canoes and kayaks and 
wind surfers. 
 
The Victory Park launch site will be reworked to allow watercraft to launch more easily. This will also 
begin when the water level is lowered this Fall. 
 
The algae committee has been disbanded. There is little that can be done to reduce algae 
growth each summer. The frequency and size of algae blooms is dependent on the water 
temperature of the lake. To control the blooms would require a substantial investment and 
then it would only be partially effective. 
 
E-coli levels in Hamlin Lake continue to be very low. Testing will continue next year.  
 
New bulletin boards at the launch sites on the lake are planned for next year and HLPS will 
continue to have trash containers at each site next year. 
 
HLPS has signed a memorandum of understanding with the North Country Cooperative Invasive 
Species Management Area. The North Country CISMA includes 5 counties: Wexford, Missaukee, 
Osceola, Lake, and Mason. 
This is an entirely voluntary commitment  to work together to preserve, restore, and manage the re-
gions natural lands and waters with regard to invasive species. 
 
A project to update the water shed  management plan for Hamlin Lake has been started .The 
present plan is more than 10 years old. 
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All opinions expressed in this 
newsletter are those of the authors         

and are not necessarily                    
the opinions of the  

 Hamlin Lake Preservation Society.  

HLPS is a tax exempt organization under Sec. 501(c) 3 of the IRS code.   
All dues and contributions are  tax deductible.  

 

 

Hamlin Lake Currents  
is published three times-a-year  

by the  
Hamlin Lake Preservation Society  

P.O. Box 178  
Ludington, MI  49431 

 

Our educational objective is to 
present articles on current concerns, 
history, and activities pertaining to 

Hamlin Lake. 
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Please address letters to: 

Wayne Disegna 

 6647 W. Jackson Road 

Ludington MI 49431  

Phone:  231.843.6841 

wdisegna@frontier.com 

 
 
 
 
 

 

Hamlin Lake Preservation Society Board  

Hamlin Lake 
Currents Masthead 
Designed by  
Jeff Austin 

Hamlin Township 

Transfer Facility on Dewey 
Road 

 

WINTER SCHEDULE  
October 1 ñApril 30  

Wednesday and Saturday  

9 A.M. ñ5 P.M.  
 

SUMMER SCHEDUL E 

May 1 ñSeptember 30  

Monday, Wednesday, and 
Saturday,    

  10 A.M. - 6 P.M.  

Your comments are welcome!  

 E-mail Wayne Andersen, 

President, 

andersenwayne@gmail.com  

or write to the  

Hamlin Lake Preservation Society,  

P.O. Box  178  

Ludington MI  49431  

COMMITTEES 
 

MailingsðKathy McGill 

Membershipï Gin Hluchan, Jim 

Clark 

NewsletterðWayne Disegna  

 Karen Disegna 

Special Eventsð Ruth Crompton 

FishðWayne Andersen, Dick Todd 

Water QualityðLynn Hoepfinger, 

 Wayne Disegna, Joe Muzzo 

Memorialsð- Kathy McGill 

Watershed Plan  - Peggy Haverberg 

 

DIRECTORS 
 

Jim Clark 

Lynn Hoepfinger 

Alison Puffer 

Wayne Andersen 

Mark Otto 

Dick Todd 

Gin Hluchan 

Kent Gage 

Joe Muzzo 

Peggy Haverberg 

HLPS has a website thanks to 

Jim Clark . 

  Take a look at 

www.hamlinlakepreservation.org 
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T H E  P R E S I D E N TõS  L E T T E R  

 
  First of all, I would like to thank the HLPS Board of Directors for 
their confidence in electing me president of the Hamlin Lake 
Preservation Society. I have been on the HLPS Board for several 
years and have been impressed with the commitment of the 
board members. I look forward to contributing to the well- being of 
Hamlin Lake and the entire watershed. 
  I am not a riparian owner on Hamlin Lake. I live in Victory Town-
ship and spend time on the Big Sable River and Hamlin Lake dur-
ing all the seasons. I am a lifelong resident of the area and have 
enjoyed Hamlin Lake my entire life. 
  One of my goals is to develop an updated Hamlin Lake Watershed Management Plan. The original 
Hamlin Lake Watershed Management Plan was completed in 1992. The Conservation Resource Al-
liance completed an addendum to the plan in 2000. At this time Conservation Resource Alliance 
(CRA) created the Big Sable Watershed Restoration Committee. The committee consisted of inter-
ested volunteers to work with CRA to implement work on the Big Sable River. The repair of identified 
erosion sites on the river became the primary focus of the organization.  
  The original Hamlin Lake Management Plan was very well done. There is a tremendous amount of 
information in the plan. Unfortunately, this plan is not well distributed. There are few hard copies 
available and the plan is not on line. 
  Some of the goals of the original plan have been achieved. There has also been new knowledge of 
the watershed learned. An update of the original plan is a major project. Greg Goudy, MDEQ Repre-
sentative, has offered to provide guidance in completing an updated plan. This will likely take 2 
years to complete and involve many volunteers contributing significant time. 
   HLPS Board has committed to providing the lead in updating this plan. A committee has been 
formed and is beginning to gather information to create an electronic version of the original plan. Af-
ter this step is completed new data and information will be entered to develop an updated plan. Greg 
Goudy commented that he is unaware of volunteers doing this work. This type of project is typically 
done by paid consultants. I am confident we have a great committee of volunteers who can com-
plete this project. 
  I would like to thank all who have contributed donations to the July, 2016 Hamlin Lake Fireworks. 
Donations are up significantly from those available for the July, 2015 fireworks show. The Hamlin 
Lake Fireworks have become a tradition enjoyed by many residents and guests of the Hamlin Lake 
Area. 
  I very much look forward to working with HLPS Members to protect and enhance the quality of the 
Hamlin Lake and its watershed. All board meetings are held at public locations with members en-
couraged to attend. Consider joining us at 
the next board meeting, April 19, 2016 
evening at the Hamlin Township Hall. 
 
Best Regards 
Wayne Andersen, President 
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  I hope everyone took the time to enjoy the Big Sable and surrounding rivers this summer. With the cooler temperatures 
of this past summer the river didnôt experience elevated water temperatures for extended periods of time. Trout mortality 
can be a factor if the water temperature exceeds 70 degrees for extended periods of time. 
  We conducted a macro invertebrate survey at two sites on May 2nd. We have chosen to survey annually immediately 
upstream of US-31 Road Crossing and a location downstream of Stephens Road Bridge Crossing. We feel these two 
sites are representative of the majority of the Big Sable River. At both locations the river scored high in the category of 
ñgood water qualityò. This is consistent with past macro invertebrate surveys on the Big Sable River. Our teams of volun-
teers conducting the surveys have become proficient and have a very enjoyable time on the river. Our high school stu-
dents helped with the survey again this year. 
 On May 15th volunteers scatter planted 8,000 Gilchrist Creek strain of brown trout in the Big Sable. This is about 2 
weeks later than the fingerlings are normally planted. The delay was due to a cold spring and the fish growing slower in 
the hatchery. This is the first year that I have participated in the scatter planting of trout. This group of volunteers is well 
organized and was waiting with canoes and equipment at the 3 locations that MDNR Fisheries delivered the fish. I was 
very impressed with the mutual cooperation of everyone and the happy atmosphere. Despite the cool rain that persisted 
during the scatter planting. 
  In cooperation with the Hamlin Lake Preservation Society we collected water samples at tributaries and on the Big Sa-
ble River in areas that have been identified as contributing elevated amounts of phosphorous to the system. Areas of 
concern continue to be Dennis Creek, Davis Creek, Freeman Creek and the main stem of the Big Sable. Spring of 2015 
phosphorous levels was lower than levels recorded at the same sampling locations in spring of 2014. My personal 
thought is that the levels may have been lower due to the type of spring run off experienced during each year.  Spring of 
2014 had very significant flooding and high water event that flushed more sediment into the tributaries and river. Spring 
of 2015 the snow pack melted  over a longer period of time and rain fall didnôt cause severe flooding. Water levels fluctu-
ated gradually. It will be interesting to see the trend of phosphorous input as we continue to monitor areas of concern 
each spring. Monitoring has confirmed that the spring run off is when the majority of the phosphorous enters the system. 
  At the time I am submitting this report we have not completed our planned in stream habitat work for 2015. We are 
planning on completing 2-3 structures at Site #28 on USFS Property located down stream of Schoenherr Road yet this 
year. 
  We have delayed the project of installing habitat structures from US-31 to LaSalle Road. Fund raising efforts are slower 
than had been hoped. We currently have $13,000 for this project. We would like to have $15,000 to $20,000 to complete 
the entire scope of work. We are proceeding with developing a scope of work, submitting plans for MDEQ Approval and 
continuing to seek funding sources. We are confident we will be working in the river on this project in early 2016. 
  In September MDNR Fisheries conducted electro shocking surveys on Freeman Creek, Davis Creek and Olson Drain-
age. All three tributaries of the Big Sable had brook trout and other fish species commonly found in small tributaries. If 
you are aware of other tributaries that could be sampled for documentation please feel free to contact me with your sug-
gestions. 
  Our Spring Meeting will be held on Friday, 04/29/2016 at the Mead Township Hall located east of Freesoil. 
  I hope everyone takes the time to appreciate and enjoy the wonderful season of autumn. Autumn is a very  special time 
in West Michigan. 
  Your comments, concerns, questions or observations are appreciated. Feel free to contact me. 
 
Wayne Andersen, Chairman 
Big Sable Watershed Restoration Committee 
Email; andersenwayne@gmail.com or cell/text 231-843-4618 
 
   
 
 

 

Autumn of 2015 Big Sable River Update 

mailto:andersenwayne@gmail.com
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Date to Remember 

Annual Dinner Meeting 
Friday June 24th 
Hamlin Twp. Hall 

 
Cost $15.00 per person 

 
Coffee & soft Drinks  

Provided 
B.Y.O.B. 

Appetizers @ 5:30pm 
Dinner @ 6:30pm 

 

 
Check out the Hamlin 
Lake Historic Fishing 
Cottage at 
White Pine Village.  
 

Help!! 
 

The interior of the cottage is being worked on 
and there is a need for old fishing lures and 
fishing equipment along with their stories. If 
you have any items to donate please send 
them directly to White Pine Village. 


